DRAFT

MINUTES

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

THE FLORIDA BAR HEALTH LAW SECTION

September 23, 2010
I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chair, Lester Perling, at 3:30 p.m. at the Hilton Orlando, Orlando, Florida.

Executive Council members who attended in person were: Lester Perling, Cynthia Mikos, Bernabe Icaza, Monica Rodriguez, Sandra Greenblatt, George Indest III, Rodney Johnson, Grant Dearborn, Ed Tellechea and Susan Tuite. Executive Council members in attendance by phone were Troy Kishbaugh, Jeanne Helton, Charmaine Chiu, Bill Dillon, Thomas Clark and Robert Nicholson.

Others in attendance were John Buchanan, Chet Barclay, Allen Grossman, Lewis Fishman, Anna Small, and Ashlea Wiley of The Florida Bar.
II.
Opening Remarks—Lester Perling, Chairman

Mr. Perling welcomed Lisa Tipton from the Board of Legal Specialization and Education Committee, who asked the Sections to tell them how to help get information on certification out to our section members.  The number of applicants for Board certification is increasing overall, and they want to promote certification.  Mr. Perling said that for our section, the best way to communicate with members was via e-mail blast. 

Al Robinson gave a brief presentation on recent health law cases.  He also discussed that pursuant to revised Federal Rule of Civil Procedure 26, starting in December, draft reports, e-mails and other communications between experts and attorneys will be confidential and exempt from discovery, except in extraordinary circumstances.  
Mr. Perling welcomed the attendees, and they introduced themselves. 

III.
Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes –Monica Rodriguez, Secretary

The minutes of the June 24, 2010, regular meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section, with minor spelling changes, was moved by motion, seconded, and unanimously approved.    
IV.
Financial Report – Bernabe Icaza, Treasurer
Mr. Icaza reviewed the financial report, noting the section dues amounts, which seem on track for the year, the amount budgeted this year for revision of the website, and the amount brought in by the handbook.  The fund balance is still healthy.  
V.
Committee Reports

A.
Communication and Technology 



Website Management – Troy Kishbaugh

Mr. Kishbaugh reported that the website was still under development at this time.  The hope is that it will be up for review on October 1.


Newsletter – Tom Clark

Mr. Clark stated there were four articles for the next edition of the newsletter, which should be published by October 31.  Additional articles can be submitted for the next issue until September 30.    

B.
Health Information and Technology Committee - William Dillion

Bill Dillon reported that the Committee is currently working on draft amendments for a health information exchange bill.
C.
Public Health – Walter Carfora and Rodney Johnson

Mr. Johnson reported that the public health committee had presented three teleconferences over the past year.  Walter Carfora did the last presentation on Medicare and Medicaid basics in August after the scheduled speaker had to cancel.  He noted that they were starting to get a good following of government attorneys and doctors.  He said they had a system to get CME for doctors through the Florida Medical Association, but with budget cuts, there is now a fee of $200 per presentation.  We discussed getting approval directly from the FMA, but the Section had tried to do that several years ago, and the process was lengthy and expensive.  Mr. Johnson will continue to look into being able to provide CME hours through another local provider.  Mr. Johnson indicated they did not have next year’s presentations planned, but had several ideas, and welcomed suggestions.  He also said they were considering offering webinars, and asked Ms. Wiley to look into whether there was a cost to do so.  He also noted that one of the presentations was put on a CD, and it may be good to make the presentations available that way.  

D.
Legislative Committee – Steve Grigas, Cynthia Mikos

Ms. Mikos noted that Mr. Grigas has done a great job of keeping track of current Legislative changes for the past two years.  She noted Mr. Grigas, Ms. Mikos and Mr. Grossman met and discussed the need to review our Legislative positions for the Section.  The Committee provided some recommendations for the Section Legislative positions.  
Ms. Mikos said that the Section needed to decide if it wanted to review laws such as the Patient Self-Referral Act, or Chapter 456 in general.  Mr. Perling noted that if we do undertake such a project, we would likely need to hire a lobbyist to try to get the changes implemented, and a discussion ensured regarding whether that was something the Section wanted to pursue.  Ms. Mikos noted that the Real Estate Section reviewed the Probate Rules, and had a very large increase in its members as a result, as members were interested in being part of that process.  Mr. Grossman noted that the Section did a white paper on the self-referral act a number of years ago, but nothing was done with it. 
Ms. Mikos said that with respect to our Section’s opinions, we are asked to note our Legislative contacts, so that if they learn of bills that are relevant to our Legislative positions, they will notify us, so we can follow the bills. 
A motion was made to set up a subcommittee look into whether the Section should attempt to suggest changes to the self-referral act and kickback statutes.  Mr. Grossman said he would try to locate the white paper that was prepared several years ago on the self-referral act.  The motion was seconded, and passed.  Mr. Grossman, Ms. Mikos, Mr. Tellechea, Mr. Clark and Ms. Greenblatt volunteered to serve on the Legislative Committee.    

E. Health Care Reform Committee – Troy Kishbaugh

Mr. Kishbaugh noted that a number of members volunteered to serve on this Committee.  He said that working with the Elder Law Section for the teleconference he just presented, he learned that our sections have a lot of overlapping interests.  He is helping to set up another joint seminar for February 4 with the Elder Law Section on health care reform, and welcomed any suggestions for presentation topics. 
F.
Education, Training and Information Committee – Charmaine Chiu

Ms. Chiu noted that a presentation on HITECH was given where they tried to reach out to attorneys in other specialties who deal with patient records.  She said the seminar was very well received, and thanked Bill Dillon for all his work on this.  She also noted that the FUNdamentals program occurred earlier this month, and was also well-received.

Ms. Chiu noted that she is still looking for a CLE co-chair for next year.  Mr. Dearborn volunteered to co-chair the CLE Committee next year.

Mr. Perling asked about a state licensure presentation, and whether any progress had been made on getting speakers for that presentation.  Mr. Barclay indicated he would follow up on that recommendation.

Ms. Mikos asked about providing lunch teleconferences (which had been discussed at a previous meeting), and Ms. Chiu said she would look into that further.  A suggestion was made to send an e-mail blast to members for topic/speaker suggestions.

Mr. Perling noted planning was underway for the Representing the Physician CLE planned for January. 
VI.
Old Business

Health Law Journal – Chet Barclay
Mr. Barclay said they were on target for the second issue of the Health Law Journal.  He raised financial concerns related to publication of the Journal, which costs about $15/each.  The charge for the Journal is $40/year, or $20/each.  Each issue overall costs about $21,000 to publish, if we publish copies for each Section member.  Mr. Barclay wanted the section to decide whether to underwrite these expenses, or to consider alternate ways to fund this expense, including trying to increase subscriptions, possibly increasing section dues or finding sponsorships for the Journal.  Mr. Perling noted that there are currently only five Journal subscriptions.  He also asked whether we wanted to consider putting Journal articles in the Newsletter, rather than publishing the Journal.  Mr. Icaza noted that last year, the budget for the Journal was $11,000.  

Ms. Rodriguez suggested setting up a Sponsorship Committee to try to increase sponsorships in general, and that could help with the Journal costs.  

Mr. Grossman suggested a Committee be created to determine set up costs for the Journal, without the costs of publishing numerous copies.  Mr. Johnson volunteered to help on that Committee with Mr. Barclay, Mr. Grossman and Robert Nicholson.
 Scott Hawkins, Chair-Elect of the Florida Bar, gave a brief presentation on behalf of the Chair.  He said the Bar was trying to get Sections to encourage diversity in leadership positions in the Bar.  He also discussed the issue of funding for the Courts, noting that the Florida Bar is an extension of the Supreme Court.   He asked that everyone take advantage of Legislative contacts to support court funding.
Reactivation of Legislative Positions – Lester Perling


This issue was discussed earlier in the meeting.
VII.
New Business

A. Health Law Handbook – John Buchanan
Mr. Buchanan noted he had several issues for the handbook, including difficulties getting authors, what topics should be included, and author incentives.  After significant discussion, a decision was made to create a Publications Committee to review all Health Law Section publications, which incorporates the Committee set up to review the Health Law Journal.  Mr. Grossman agreed to Chair that Committee with Mr. Johnson, Mr. Barclay and Mr. Nicholson.  
Mr. Robinson from Navigant discussed sponsorships.  He noted that consultants want personal relationships, and the chance to meet people, rather than placement of their company name on publications.  He also suggested trying to get articles from consultants for Section publications, as health care consultants tend to write articles on health care topics.    

Mr. Dearborn said that the Section can look at who we market to, including in house counsel, trade associations, and the like who may be interested in the publications.

Mr. Perling asked Ashlea to see if the Bar had resources we could use to assist with marketing, or if anyone else from other Sections had experience in this area who could assist us with marketing efforts.
B. AHLA Florida Lawyer Listserve – Cynthia Mikos

Ms. Mikos noted that AHLA was planning on having a listserve for each states’ attorneys with laws and rules and other legal sites.  This is concerning for our Bar, in that traffic will go to AHLA rather than our website.  We need to look at whether to join the AHLA’s site, or try to do something similar on our website.
C. ADR Memo – Lester Perling

Mr. Grossman and Mr. Tellechea went to the initial ADR Committee meeting.  They offered the support of the HLS in getting started.  Mr. Tellechea and Ms. Greenblatt offered to continue to go to these Committee meetings.
D. 2011-2012 Budget – Cynthia Mikos

Ms. Mikos noted the budget was due in December, and that we needed to decide Section priorities for the next year.  As there is not sufficient time to prepare the budget at this meeting, and input from the Publications Committee was desired to prepare the budget, Mr. Perling indicated that the Executive Committee officers would meet by phone to prepare the budget.




E. Leadership Training Summary – Cynthia Mikos, Monica Rodriguez

Ms. Mikos prepared a handout on the Leadership Training seminar that was handed out at the meeting.  She noted that the meeting was very helpful to learn about things other sections do successfully.
F. Chapter 765 Amendments – Lester Perling

Mr. Perling reviewed a request for people to assist with amendments to the laws on end of life issues.  Mr. Grossman suggested an e-mail blast be sent to members to see if anyone was interested in participating in such an effort.
VIII. Chair-Elect Comments – Cynthia Mikos
The Chair-Elect had no further comments.
IX. Next Meeting – Lester Perling

The next meeting of the Section Executive Committee is on January 27, 2011, at the Hyatt Regency Orlando Regional Airport.  The “Representing the Physician” CLE program will be on January 28, 2011.
X.
Adjournment. 

The Meeting was adjourned at approximately 5:30 p.m. 

Monica Rodriguez, Secretary
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